Minutes of the full Council Meeting held at 7.00pm, 20th April 2015, at The Pavilion, Creigiau Recreation Ground.

PRESENT: - 
Councillors: 
John Harrison (Chairman), Clare Bath, Brynmor Jones, Nikki Howard, Stuart Thomas, Jeanette Troughton, Sara Pickard, Christine Priday, Wynford Ellis Owen, Philippa Hill-John & Sandie Rosser 
APOLOGIES: -
Councillors:
Chris James & Graham Thomas
1
Police Matters
PC Huw Thomas was present and distributed a written report highlighting the crimes recorded in the area during the previous month.  He advised members that PCSO Harrison had now joined the Police Force and that the number of PCSOs would stay at two, namely PCSOs Laura Smith and Jess Southam, for the foreseeable future.  He went on to give details of the burglary in Creigiau, the Public Order incident in Pentyrch and the ‘making off without payment’ from the Kings Arms, Pentyrch.  He also advised that there had been some incidents in the Radyr/Whitchurch areas where three youths had been arrested for a robbery.  PC Thomas told Councillors of youths using the Creigiau Quarry and his liaison with Tarmac officers to make access into the quarry more difficult.  He finished by advising the PACT meetings would be on the 12th & 13th May in Creigiau and Pentyrch respectively. 

Cllr Howard asked PC Thomas whether the use of the speed camera in Creigiau had been effective.  PC Thomas had not been informed of the outcome and promised to find out.  Cllr Priday gave some information regarding motor-bike riders in Hailey Park, Llandaff North/Whitchurch and Cllr Stuart Thomas was advised that the Policing arrangements for the Creigiau carnival would be the same as previous years.  The Chairman thanked PC Thomas for his attendance and the officer left.
2
County Council Matters 

Neither Cllr Craig Williams nor Cllr Graham Thomas was present.  The Chairman asked Councillors if they had any issues they wished to raise.  Cllr Stuart Thomas expressed his ongoing concern regarding the trees overhanging Heol Goch.  He specifically referred to a tree that was virtually across the road being held up by other trees on the opposite side of the road.  The Clerk advised members that he had spoken with Graham Warrington of Cemex Quarry the previous week and specifically mentioned the problems with the trees on Heol Goch and the concern expressed regarding the trees seemingly sliding inexorably towards the roadway from the southern side.  Mr Warrington had advised the Clerk that the Cemex tree expert was due to carry out an assessment of the trees within the next couple of weeks and this would inform the remedial action Cemex intended to take.  Cllr Stuart Thomas thanked the Clerk but also expressed concern about trees on the northern side of the road.  The Clerk advised this was owned by the Coed Bedw Woodland Trust and that he would advise them of the problems.  Clerk to arrange
Other Councillors also expressed their concern over Heol Goch with Cllr Harrison commenting that the site visit promised by CCC to Cllr Craig Williams had still not been agreed and Cllr Troughton commenting that the verges were being degraded because the buses and coaches using the road were too wide for the carriageway.
Cllr Priday advised that she had been approached by a resident complaining about the container on land in Church Road which, apparently, CCC had placed an order on to be removed.  The Clerk advised that CCC had not advised him of any order to remove a container from land on Church Road and he would enquire with CCC as to the latest situation.  Clerk to arrange
3
Public Session

There were two members of the public present.  Lee Thomas, a Pentyrch resident, queried whether the 136 bus was now safe and if not, what could be done about it.  He advised the meeting that the weekly ticket was cheaper than the daily cost although he suspected not many people were aware of this.  He also queried the solar panels on the roof of the Council offices and whether the return justified putting solar panels on other buildings in Pentyrch.
Mr Belward, a Creigiau resident, explained that he was not a member of CRAMC and queried the maintenance of the Recreation ground and whether the Council were receiving value for money and who was keeping an oversight in relation to work carried out.  Secondly he raised the issue of Western Power re-routing the cables underground but criticised the poor finish with damage to the kerbs, a deep trench in front of the Children’s playground and the removal of a grass bank which used to absorb excess rainwater.
4
Matters Arising from the Public Session.

Cllr Harrison advised that the 136 had had a stay of execution for 12 months and that the service was run by Stagecoach and heavily subsidised by CCC.  Cllr Howard felt that the potential demise of the service was worth putting into the Link to encourage more use and to inform the public of what could happen.
The Clerk explained to Lee Thomas the rationale behind the solar panels and the income generated for the Council was giving a return of some 8-9% a year.  Unfortunately the Council did not have any further capital to expend and did not own any other property in Pentyrch.

The Clerk went on to explain to Mr Belward the procedures used by both the Grass Contractor and the overview carried out by the CMO on behalf of the Clerk.  He pointed out that Mr Belward had received all the figures in respect of the maintenance from the Clerk previously and those figures included loam and seed for the Cricket Club and also repairs undertaken to the ground generally, such as to the gate and lock.

As regards Western Power, the Clerk pointed out that when the suggestion was first made to re-route the cables underground, following the accident at a Creigiau Carnival, Western Power wanted between £40 – 50,000 to do the work.  The Clerk had negotiated the work to be done for the cost of the loss of the wayleave paid by Western Power.  He acknowledged that Western Power did not advise him of when the work was going to start but that sub-contractors came on site in November 2014.  He had been recently made aware of the poor finish and intended taking the issue up with Western Power.  Clerk to arrange
5
To receive the Minutes of the full Council Meeting held on 16th March 2015.

The minutes were proposed by Cllr Stuart Thomas, seconded by Cllr Nikki Howard and agreed by all.  They were signed by the Chairman.  
6
Matters Arising
Paragraph 135.  Cllr Howard pointed out that Creigiau Post Office was now back on the list of stockists for CCC recycling bags and a discussion ensued regarding the proposed changes to Creigiau Post Office in terms of its opening hours for services.
Paragraph 140.3.  Cllr Harrison queried whether the issue regarding the Pension Regulator had been resolved.  The Clerk advised he had received advice from Cllr Owen and the PCC needed to select a Pension provider who would then contact each of the employees offering them the opportunity to start paying towards a pension.  It was at this point that the employees could opt out of a pension should they choose to do so.  The Clerk had yet to receive any further information from the Pension Regulator.
Paragraph 140.6.  Cllr Howard queried why there had been a delay in circulating the Link in Creigiau.  The Clerk advised that the co-ordinator was away on holiday the day the Links were delivered and they were not sent out to the distribution network until she returned a week later.  In addition Parc y Felin was subject to a further delay as the person who was going to carry out this work had to attend hospital as her husband had undergone heart surgery and it took a little while to find a reserve to do this street.  Cllr Priday queried why there had been no contribution from Pentyrch School.  The Clerk pointed out that David Ginola’s attendance at the School had been on the front page, although there were no further contributions.

7
Clerk’s Report
7.1 

Reforming Local Government: Power to Local People
The Clerk referred to the White Paper on ‘Reforming Local Government: Power to Local People’ and the consultation, which has a closing date of 28th April 2015.  He pointed out that this was the third consecutive occasion this subject had been brought up on the Clerk’s report and that the consultation document ran to 30 pages and needed to be completed online.  Nevertheless in an effort to focus members attention he had printed off sufficient copies for one to be shared between two and he could see no alternative than to go through each question to see how Council wished to respond.  This process proved to be tortuously slow and members had only covered up to the section on ‘Community Council’s’ when Cllr Howard proposed that the remainder be completed in accordance with the response from OVW and that the Clerk circulate the final draft for comment by members.  This was agreed.  Clerk to arrange
7.2

One Voice Wales Conference ~ 2015
Cllr Owen read out a motion he felt should be discussed at the AGM and the Clerk explained the process that would be adopted to see whether the motion would be accepted for conference.  Council agreed to put the motion forward and the Clerk asked that Cllr Owen send the Clerk a definitive copy so that the Clerk could submit it to OVW.  Clerk to arrange
7.3  

Commemorative Stone for Ael y Bryn
The Clerk explained that he had accompanied the Chairman to Cemex Quarry where the stone monolith had been selected and he had heard that morning that it would be delivered to site at 9.30am on Wednesday 22nd April.  The Clerk invited all Councillors to be present should they wish.
7.4

Annual Accounts 2014/15
The Clerk advised that he completed the annual accounts, which he would formally present at the AGM but requested that the accounts be sent to the internal auditor for his work to be carried out sooner rather than later.  This was agreed.  Clerk to arrange
7.5

Deposit Accounts.
The Clerk advised of the problems that had been encountered with the opening of the Fixed Rate Deposit account because of changes to the money-laundering legislation.  It was now necessary to make a written application on a 19 page application form and this needed signing by all signatories to the account in two places.  A general discussion took place and Cllr Stuart Thomas queried whether the Clerk had looked at other banks, pointing out that Santander had a better rate of interest.  The Clerk advised that they needed a bank that was serviced through the Post Office network and the only Banks that did this were The Co-operative and Santander.  However the changing of a bank account was such a complex and convoluted affair that it was not something that should be undertaken lightly.  It was agreed that the fixed rate deposit account would be opened, as recommended by the Clerk, and that the Clerk would also enquire into whether a change to Santander might be more beneficial in the long-run.  Clerk to arrange
7.6

Hanging Baskets
The Clerk asked whether Council wished to purchase hanging baskets this year and if they did the cost of 14” hanging baskets differed between the two local suppliers.  One could supply the wicker baskets for £25 and the moss baskets for £35.  The other supplier would charge £30 for a 14” wicker hanging basket.  Cllr Rosser proposed that the hanging baskets at £25 be purchased and this was seconded by Cllr Howard and agreed.  Clerk to arrange
7.7

Application to buy PCC Land

The Clerk explained the application by James Llewellyn to buy a strip of land to the rear of Llys Caradog, Creigiau, on PCC land known as ‘The Frog Pond’.  The map produced by Mr Llewellyn was copied onto the rear of the Clerk’s supplementary report to inform Councillors.  The matter was discussed and it was proposed by Cllr Howard that the application be rejected as it would be the partial loss of a public amenity.  This was seconded by Cllr Stuart Thomas and agreed.  The Clerk was asked to inform Mr Llewellyn.  Clerk to arrange
Cllr Stuart Thomas asked the Clerk what were the access arrangements for the fire service in the event of a grass fire on The Garth.  The Clerk felt that the access to The Garth was probably better than the access to most of the mountains affected by this current crime wave.
8
Schedule of Payments and Receipts
Payments of £8,278.76p and receipts of £87,371.89p were recorded for March 2015.    Acceptance of the figures was proposed by Cllr Troughton; seconded by Cllr Hill-John and agreed by all.  

9
Planning Applications
There were 3 planning applications to consider:

a) 15/00547/DCH ~ 16 Parc-y-Fro, Creigiau.  No adverse comments.
b) 15/00482/MNR ~ Pentyrch Bowling Club, Parc yr Dwrlyn, Penuel Road, Pentyrch.  No adverse comments.
c) 15/00726/DCH ~ 10 Penffordd, Pentyrch.  There were no adverse comments. 
10
Correspondence
(25.3.14) Cllr Harrison queried whether any other Councillor had been able to attend the seminar held at Taffs Well Rugby Club in relation to Reforming Local Government: Power to Local People’ as he had been on holiday.  However, the Vice-Chairman, Cllr Stuart Thomas, and the other representative on the OVW Committee, Cllr Howard, had also been unable to attend.
(13.4.15) Cllr Rosser queried the correspondence regarding a cross on the top of the Garth.  The Clerk read out his response to the enquiry and advised members that there had been no further progress.   

11
Forward planning

The Clerk explained that the Forward planning figures for the year end gave an early indication of the final accounts and he felt the one page narrative was a simple précis of the end of year figures.  He invited any questions.  Cllr Stuart Thomas queried the matter of the monies still withheld in relation to a payment to CCC with regard to the 2012 election costs.  The Clerk explained the lengths he had gone to in order to achieve a resolution on this issue but CCC had simply ignored all enquiries he had made.  Cllr Thomas felt that the transfer to reserves should be increased for 2015/16 to £2,000 in respect of Election Costs.  There was a general discussion regarding this point and it was agreed that the transfer to Reserves would increase to £2,000.  Clerk to arrange
Cllr Howard queried the cost of Code 6050 and asked whether this represented the cost of the replacement slats needed for the Council benches.  The Clerk advised that it also included the cost of a new memorial bench, which was off-set by an income of over £800.  Nevertheless, new slats were purchased this year, which should defer the need for this to happen again for five or six years.

12
Councillors’ Reports
	Date
	Cllr
	Report
	Action Taken

	17.3.15
	Chris Priday
	Please can you report the following 2 items to Cardiff County Council for their urgent attention:-

1. The street light located at the corner of the footpath between Pantglas and Church Lane, Pentyrch is not working.

2. The street light located in the "dog-leg" of the footpath between Field Terrace and Bronllwyn is not working. The footpath is in very poor condition with many broken parts which fill with rain water and make the path very difficult to use in bad weather and virtually impossible in the dark! The height of the hedge also makes it impossible to get any light from the dwellings adjacent to the path.
	Email to C2C

	18.3.15
	Nikki Howard
	Please can we seek reassurances from Cardiff CC that residents will be able to order recycling bags online?  For this to happen they need to add Creigiau postcodes to their database of Cardiff addresses.
	Email to C2C

	24.3.15
	Chris Priday
	This consent [14/02562/MNR Springfield, Church Road, Pentyrch] makes for interesting times along Church Road. The old nursery site is being cleared of trees as I write, so clearly that development is imminent. I am pleased to see that there will be improved vision splays but I remain unconvinced about the overall safety of this location.
	For information

	24.3.15
	Chris Priday
	Please can you report to CCC that there are a number of areas of the edges of the carriageway along Church Road, Pentyrch, in the direction of Rhydlafar, particularly on the left hand side (eastern side) that have broken up and are causing traffic to "bounce" dramatically in the depressions? It is necessary to drive into them to avoid on-coming traffic and, even travelling slowly, they make for a difficult journey. These edges need to be repaired as soon as possible.
	Email to C2C


	8.4.15
	Sandie Rosser
	I have had a request from a resident enquiring about the possibility of having a "Gwaelod-y-Garth" sign-post on Mountain Road, Pentyrch but pointing along Garth Hill (the road). This request has come about because they live on Garth Hill and, as the husband has frequent need of an ambulance, there is often a delay because they cannot find Garth Hill, Gwaelod-y-Garth. The only landmark they can give is the Cattery at the junction of Mountain Road and Garth Hill, Pentyrch.  This junction would be an ideal place for a sign-post.  Every time the ambulance tries to access Garth Hill via Main Road, Gwaelod y Garth, there are problems getting round the hair-pin bend, and on one occasion it had to reverse up around the hair pin bend.  When the resident approached CCC (Highways), about erecting a sign on Mountain Road she was told "it would attract too much traffic"!!!  This is an urgent matter as recently there have been a number of occasions where an ambulance has been needed and great distress has been caused by the delay in reaching the patient.
	Email to C2C

	20.4.15
	Nikki Howard
	I attended the LDP lunch on 18th April at Radyr.  Kevin Brennan MP and Mark Drakeford AM were also in attendance.  Helena Fox advised me that CCC have to respond to the 150 points the inspector wants clarified and that when this happens it will be the last opportunity for consultation and to challenge the LDP.
	For information

	20.4.15
	Nikki Howard
	The Welsh water ~ Dwr Cymru have carried out extensive work to line the pipes in an effort to prevent flood water from overwhelming the sewage system
	For information

	20.4.15
	Wynford Ellis Owen
	I was on the Interview panel to select a new Headmaster for Creigiau Primary School and the successful candidate was Mrs Delyth Kirkman. Mrs Kirkman will take over from Mr Peter Evans, who is retiring after over 30 years as the Headmaster of the School.  I would ask that council sends a letter to the school congratulating Mrs Kirkman on her success and wishing Mr Evans a long a healthy retirement.
	Clerk to arrange

	20.4.15
	John Harrison
	I note the excellent work by Cllr Priday in reporting the street-lights that have failed in Pentyrch and I am delighted that the repairs being carried out are installing much brighter LED lights than the old fashioned lights.  They are making a real difference at night in the village.
	For information


There being no other business, the meeting closed at 9.10 pm
Chair_____________________________________________

Date______________________________________________
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